









March 20, 2014

The City Council of the City of Marion, Linn County, Iowa met in regular session, Thursday, March 20, 2014, at 7:00 p.m. in the council chambers of City Hall with Mayor Bouska presiding and the following council members present:  Pazour, Etzel, Spinks, Crawford, and Draper.  Absent:  AbouAssaly.

The meeting was opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Mayor’s Announcements:  None.
Jill Ackerman, Marion Chamber of Commerce President, and Karen Hoyt made a presentation regarding the ArtPlace America Grant.  The City has been selected as a finalist for the grant.  Marion’s project was ImaginArt in the Alleys.  Ms. Ackerman thanked Ms. Hoyt for researching grant opportunities and finding this grant.  This grant is funded by private dollars, not public funds.  Ms. Ackerman explained that they have been discussing ways to help the business community through the Central Corridor construction process.  One of the ideas is to use the alley space as potential secondary entrances to the businesses while 7th Avenue is under construction.  Ms. Hoyt researched and found the ArtPlace America Grant.  A letter of intent was submitted for $500,000 to fund the design and to pay some of the capital costs associated with the project.  The grant application is due by April 18th.  The ArtPlace’s grantees will be announced in June 2014.  The funding would be available in July and the City would have 18 months to spend the funds.   Ms. Hoyt explained that they would like to start with the block near Memorial Hall.  She noted that they would like to complete the alley from Louie’s Scoreboard to the Chocolate Shop.  Ms. Ackerman stated that Community Redesigned did a rendering showing that using the alleys would be a good strategy to help the businesses during the reconstruction phase.  There were almost 1,300 applications for the funding.  Marion is one of 97 finalists and the only one in Iowa.  Ms. Hoyt explained that the ArtPlace America staff wanted to know why this is the right time for Marion to receive the grant.  She stated that it is the right time because we want to support our businesses during the construction.  We need to find ways to bring people to Marion.  Council Member Etzel asked if the funding would cover the cost of the project.  City Engineer Dan Whitlow explained that they will try to keep the scope of the project within the funding but that there is a lot of work to do in the alleys.  Ms. Ackerman noted that there is a lot of utility work to be done and that they will be scheduling a meeting with the utility companies regarding the project.  Ms. Hoyt stated that this could be a pilot project for making good use of underutilized spaces.  Council Member Draper stated that if you walk the alley from 10th Street to 12th Street there is a lot of work to be done.  He noted that the roofs slope to the alley for water runoff.  Ms. Hoyt stated that they have contacted the Indian Creek Watershed Authority to partner with the City on the water issue.  Ms. Ackerman encouraged Council to review the ArtPlace America website at www.artplaceamerica.org.
Citizen’s presentations, comments and/or petitions:

Wayne Seagren, 310 South 14th Street, stated that he is in favor of roundabouts but expressed concern about the roundabouts connecting two parallel streets.  He also expressed concern that encouraging the heavy traffic to go to 6th Avenue may damage 
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the brick streets.  Mayor Bouska noted that an open house will be held on April 1st from 4:30 p.m. to 6:30 p.m. at City Hall regarding the roundabout proposed for 7th Street and 7th Avenue.  

Mike Lundby, 3020 English Glen Court, noted that the Marion Times had a graphic of the roundabout in the paper.  He expressed concern about the loss of parking for the Country Kitchen and Zio Johno’s.  He also expressed concern that the traffic will use 8th Avenue.  

Jeanne Matthews, 770 11th Street, stated that her family loves Marion.  They purchased Memorial Hall and have made a huge financial commitment to the project.  She thanked the City for all of their support of the project.  She stated that they are thrilled to be part of the economic development and growth of the community.  Ms. Matthews indicated that she wants to dispel any rumors that they intend to sell Memorial Hall.  She stated that they plan to stay there and then pass the property on to her children.  

Tom Richmond, Springville, was present on behalf of his father-in-law, Chuck Kent.  He expressed opposition to the roundabout at 7th Avenue and 7th Street.  He noted that the roundabout design shown in the Marion Times deletes their access on 7th Avenue and provides access through the alley.  Mr. Richmond noted that the alley is not sufficient access for Mr. Kent’s insurance business, the tanning studio, and barber shop.  He noted the alleys are only wide enough for one car.  He stated that he feels the businesses on 7th Avenue will be drastically impacted.  Mayor Bouska noted that the photo used in the Marion Times is not the most current proposed design.

Phil High, 5531 Cimarron Court, thanked the Council and City for their support of his project on 7th Avenue.  He noted that staff has been great to work with on the project.  Mr. High explained that he could not have done the project without the forward thinking of the Council to have the Central Corridor study completed.  He stated that taxes on the property before his development were $5,900 per year.  When the project is completed his tax bill will be between $70,000 and $80,000 per year.  Mr. High stated that he hopes to have an occupancy permit by mid-May.  He stated that they are very excited to be part of the streetscape development.

 Wade Hiner, 4140 Creekview Drive, thanked Council for their forward thinking on the Central Corridor project.  He explained that the Central Corridor will be an amazing project for the City. He stated that he hopes his daughters will choose to stay in Marion.  

Jill Ackerman, President of the Marion Chamber of Commerce, stated that she wants to echo Mr. High’s and Mr. Hiner’s comments.  She indicated that she appreciates the Council’s progressive thinking.  She stated that the interest in Marion, especially the Central Corridor, has really picked up.  Ms. Ackerman stated that the roundabouts are progressive and will make the roadways safer.  Ms. Ackerman encouraged Council to continue with the progressive thinking.
Moved by Pazour, seconded by Crawford to approve the Consent Calendar, as follows:

Motion to approve minutes of the March 4 and 6, 2014 City Council meetings.


Motion to approve the bills as presented in the amount of $232,845.14.
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Motion to approve the following liquor license applications: 

a. Renewal application for a Class C Liquor License with additional privileges for Sunday Sales and Catering for Prairie Hill Pavilion Inc., dba Prairie Hill Pavilion Inc. (5680 Kacena Avenue).  No violations in previous five years.

b. Renewal application for a Class C Liquor License with additional privileges for Outdoor Service and Sunday Sales for Villa’s Patio and Mexican Restaurant, Inc., dba Villa’s Patio Mexican Restaurant (433 7th Avenue).  One violation in previous five years.

c. Renewal application for a Class C Liquor License with additional privileges for Outdoor Service and Sunday Sales for Hunters Ridge Development Co. LC, dba Hunters Ridge Golf Course (2901 Hunters Ridge Road).  No violations in previous five years.

d. New application for a Special Class C Liquor License (Beer/Wine) with additional privileges for Native Wine, Outdoor Service, and Sunday Sales for Napolis LLC, dba Napolis (500 Marion Boulevard).  No violations in previous five years.

Resolution No. 23701 approving Quit Claim Deed from Interstate Power and Light Company for part of Outlot B, Davis & Brooks’ Second Addition to Marion, Linn County, Iowa (For Marion Water Department).


Resolution No. 23702 approving payment to Hogan – Hansen in the amount of $35,900.00 for audit services for the year ended June 30, 2013.


Resolution No. 23703 approving Partial Payment No. 20 to Linn County Sheriff’s Office for radio system consultant fees regarding the Countywide Radio Project in the amount of $730.00.


Resolution No. 23704 approving Partial Payment No. 7 to Kleiman Construction Inc., for the Lowe Park Amphitheater Construction Project in the amount of $2,886.67.

Resolution No. 23705 approving Partial Payment No. 8 to Kleiman Construction Inc. for the Lowe Park Amphitheater Construction Project for retainage reduction in the amount of $13,025.65.

Resolution No. 23706 approving Partial Payment No. 9 to Kleiman Construction Inc. for the Lowe Park Amphitheater Construction Project in the amount of $51,571.67.

Resolution No. 23707 authorizing the Marion Parks and Recreation Department to proceed with construction of the Lowe Park Amphitheater Recognition Feature at a cost not to exceed $21,000.00.
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Resolution No. 23708 approving Partial Payment No. 4 (Final) to Veenstra & Kimm Inc. for resident review engineering services for the Emergency Backup Generators – Well Sites #4 & #5 in the amount of $600.00.

Resolution No. 23709 accepting the sanitary sewer associated with Morris Wood Corners Plaza 1st Addition.

Resolution No. 23710 approving contract and bond with L. L. Pelling Co., Inc. regarding the 2014 HMA Resurfacing Project.

Resolution No. 23711 approving contract and bond with Ricklefs Excavating, LTD regarding the 2014 35th Street Reconstruction Project.

Resolution No. 23712 approving Memorandum of Agreement with Genesis Equities, LLC regarding engineering services associated with the Central Corridor Project (13th Street to 31st Street) in the amount of $383,000.00.

Motion to approve Project Calendar for the 2014 Valleyview Drive Reconstruction Project, as follows:

a. Motion to retain the City Engineer as Project Engineer regarding the 2014 Valleyview Drive Reconstruction Project.

b. Resolution No. 23713 approving Resolution of Necessity regarding the 2014 Valleyview Drive Reconstruction Project.

c. Resolution No. 23714 ordering preparation of detailed plans, specifications, notice of hearing and letting, notice to bidders, form of contract, and estimate of cost regarding 2014 Valleyview Drive Reconstruction Project.

d. Resolution No. 23715 approving and adopting final plans, specifications, notice of hearing and letting, notice to bidders, form of contract, and estimate of cost regarding the 2014 Valleyview Drive Reconstruction Project.

Motion to receive and file and approve Storm Water Utility Committee recommendation regarding Storm Water Utility Fee Credit associated with Credit Cars, Inc. (Zimmerman Houdek, 150 7th Avenue).

Motion to receive and file and approve Storm Water Utility Committee recommendation regarding Storm Water Utility Fee Credit associated with J. Murphy Homes Outlot A of Boyson Place First Addition between Boyson Road and Alburnett Road.

Motion to receive and file and approve ITC Midwest request to place additional guy wires at 10th Avenue and 31st Street and 7th Avenue and 31st Street.
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Resolution No. 23689 regarding reimbursement to Country Kitchen for a sewer inspection preformed by Brecke Inc., in the amount of $1,090.00.


Resolution No. 23716 approving payment No. 21 to JCG Land Services, Inc for right-of-way acquisition services related to the Central Corridor project in the amount of $13,002.10.


Motion to receive and file request to defer improvements to Artesian Road between Champions Estates First and Fourth Addition, located east of Lucore Road, west of World Series Drive (G.S. Enterprises, LLC).

Motion to receive and file a request to purchase the north 120’ of the 10’ wide north/south alley of Block 38 of Original Town of Marion (Patty Jo Turner, 731-733 5th Avenue).


Resolution No. 23717 approving Early Retirement Option Program for 2014.

Motion to approve the February 2014 Departmental Reports.


Motion to receive and file correspondence regarding safety concerns at Highway 13 & Highway 151 and Highway 13 & Highway 100 (Linda Holub, 1477 Waubeek Road, Central City).

Motion to approve the following Hold Harmless/Noise Waiver Agreements:


a. Linn-Mar Growl Prowl Race, Saturday, April 26, 2014, 9:00 a.m. to 12:00 p.m. (Mike Shipley, 3555 N. 10th Street).

b. Marathon for Shoes, Sunday April 13, 2014, 4:30 a.m. – 3:00 p.m.  (Cody Crawford, Marion Rotary).
All in favor of motion to approve the consent calendar, motion carried.

Ordinance No. 14-03 establishing access fee related to Tower Terrace Road Project - Phase IV was read by Etzel for second consideration.  Moved by Etzel, seconded by Crawford to approve the second reading of Ord. No. 14-03.  City Engineer Dan Whitlow presented the staff report.  All in favor, motion carried.


Mayor Bouska opened a public hearing regarding the 2014 29th Avenue and 10th Street Traffic Signal Improvement Project.  City Engineer Dan Whitlow provided the staff report.  No other comments, written or verbal, were received.  Mayor Bouska declared the public hearing closed.


Resolution No. 23718 accepting bids and awarding contract to KWS Inc. regarding the 2014 29th Avenue and 10th Street Traffic Signal Improvement Project in the amount of $25,742.00 was read by Spinks.  Moved by Spinks, seconded by Crawford to approve Res No. 23718.  Council Member Spinks asked if Linn Mar School officials had any 
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comments regarding the project.  City Engineer Dan Whitlow stated that the City meets with Linn Mar representatives each month.  This project should improve pedestrian traffic around the school.  All in favor, motion carried.

Moved by Crawford, seconded by Draper to approve the Project Calendar regarding Engineering Department payments, as follows:

a. Resolution No. 23728 approving Partial Payment No. 21 to East Central Iowa Council of Governments for the Watershed Management Authority Phase II Administration in the amount of $3,024.00.

b. Resolution No. 23729 approving Partial Payment No. 22 to East Central Iowa Council of Governments for the Watershed Management Authority Phase II Administration in the amount of $2,394.00.

All in favor of motion to approve the project calendar, motion carried.

Resolution No. 23719 approving Godric’s Hollow Final Plat to Linn County and Memorandum of Agreement located north of South 22nd Street and east of Skyview Drive (James and Catherine Spencer) was read by Draper.  Moved by Draper, seconded by Crawford to approve Res. No. 23719.  All in favor, motion carried.

Moved by Pazour, seconded by Crawford to approve grant application for Hotel/Motel funds for Marion’s 175th Celebration in an amount not to exceed $7,670.00.  Council Member Spinks asked if this is in addition to the funding for the Swamp Fox Festival.  Assistant to the City Manager Amanda Kaufman stated that this is in addition to the Swamp Fox Festival funding of $5,000.  This funding will be used for the 175th celebration.  Council Member Pazour expressed concern that $7,670 may not be sufficient.  Moved by Pazour, seconded by Draper to amend the motion to approve grant application for Hotel/Motel funds for Marion’s 175th Celebration in an amount not to exceed $10,000.  All in favor of motion to amend, motion carried.  All in favor of motion as amended, motion carried.
Resolution No. 23720 to approve 2014 Community Survey questions and directing staff to disseminate questionnaires was read by Etzel.  Moved by Etzel, seconded by Spinks to approve Res. No. 23720.  Mayor Bouska asked when the survey would be distributed.  Assistant to the City Manager Amanda Kaufman stated that they would be mailed April 16th or 17th.  All in favor, motion carried.

Mayor Bouska opened a public hearing regarding an amendment to the Urban Renewal Plan for the Collins Road Urban Renewal Area.  Assistant to the City Manager Amanda Kaufman presented the staff report.  MEDCO President George Lake spoke in favor of the amendment.  No other comments, written or verbal, were received.  Mayor Bouska declared the public hearing closed.
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Resolution No. 23721 approving an amendment to the Urban Renewal Plan for the Collins Road Urban Renewal Area was read by Spinks.  Moved by Spinks, seconded by Pazour to approve Res. No. 23721.  Council Member Spinks asked about the Marion Independent School District budget shortfall.  MEDCO President George Lake stated that the school did not raise any issues with the project.  He noted that this will not take away from the existing tax base.  Mr. Lake noted that projects that are currently proposed in Marion should provide 200 new manufacturing jobs in the next six months.  Hopefully, some of those new jobs will result in new homes in Marion.  Council Member Draper requested that the name of the Collins Road Urban Renewal Area be changed.  All in favor of Res. No. 23721, motion carried.


Mayor Bouska opened a public hearing regarding a development agreement with Freund-Vector Corporation, including Tax Increment Financing (TIF) payments in an amount not to exceed $37,500.00.  Max Kubota, President and CEO of Freund-Vector Corporation, spoke in favor of the development agreement.  MEDCO President George Lake also spoke in favor of the development agreement.  Mr. Lake explained that Freund-Vector is an international company selling products in over 80 countries.  They anticipate 12 new jobs.  No other comments, written or verbal, were received.  Mayor Bouska declared the public hearing closed.

Resolution No. 23722 approving a development agreement with Freund-Vector Corporation, including Tax Increment Financing (TIF) payments in an amount not to exceed $37,500.00 was read by Crawford.  Moved by Crawford, seconded by Draper to approve Res. No. 23722.  All in favor, motion carried.

Mayor Bouska opened a public hearing regarding a development agreement with Fiberight, including Tax Increment Financing (TIF) payments in an amount not to exceed $850,000.00.  MEDCO President George Lake noted that there has been a lot of interest in this project since Mr. Craig Stuart-Paul spoke at the MEDCO luncheon.  Mr. Lake spoke in support of the development agreement.  Mr. Lake stated that they are anticipating 27 new jobs.  He explained that this will turn municipal waste into a usable product.  Stacie Johnson, spoke on behalf of Fiberight, in favor of the project.  No other comments, written or verbal, were received.  Mayor Bouska declared the public hearing closed.

Resolution No. 23723 approving a development agreement with Fiberight, including Tax Increment Financing (TIF) payments in an amount not to exceed $850,000.00 was read by Draper.  Moved by Draper, seconded by Pazour to approve Res. No. 23723.  Council Member Pazour asked if the landfill property could be farmed after the landfill is capped.  Public Services Director Ryan Miller stated that the property will always be a landfill.  Council Member Spinks commended Mr. Miller for continuing to pursue the project.  All in favor, motion carried.
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Resolution No. 23724 approving the application of Freund-Vector Corporation to the Iowa Economic Development Authority High Quality Jobs Program was read by Pazour.  Moved by Pazour, seconded by Crawford to approve Res. No. 23724.  All in favor, motion carried.

Mayor Bouska opened a public hearing regarding an internal loan agreement on behalf of PDS Investments.  Assistant to the City Manager Amanda Kaufman provided the staff report.  Phil High, PDS Investments, spoke in favor of the agreement.  No other comments, written or verbal, were received.  Mayor Bouska declared the public hearing closed.


Resolution No. 23725 approving Internal Loan to provide an Economic Development Grant to PDS Investments was read by Etzel.  Moved by Etzel, seconded by Crawford to approve Res. No. 23725.  Mayor Bouska asked if this will be repaid.  Assistant to the City Manager Amanda Kaufman stated that the funds will be repaid.  City Engineer Dan Whitlow stated that the increased taxes paid by PDS will be used to repay the loan.  All in favor, motion carried.


Resolution No. 23726 resolution of support and financial commitment for the Main Street Program was read by Spinks.  Moved by Spinks, seconded by Crawford to approve Res. No. 23726.  Council Member Spinks thanked Jill Ackerman, Rachel Krug, and Nick Glew from the Chamber for their work in obtaining funding for the projects in the Uptown.  All in favor, motion carried.

Resolution No. 23727 approving FY 14-15 Nonbargaining pay schedule was read by Crawford.  Moved by Crawford, seconded by Draper to approve Res. No. 23727.  Council Member Pazour asked about the pay for performance raises.  Acting City Manager Harry Daugherty explained that this is approving the pay ranges for non bargaining employees.  All in favor, motion carried.

Resolution No. 23730 supporting the submittal of an ArtPlace America Grant regarding ImaginArt in the alleys was read by Draper.  Moved by Draper, seconded by Crawford to approve Res. No. 23730.  Council Member Draper thanked Karen Hoyt for her efforts to obtain the grant.  All in favor, motion carried.

Moved by Spinks, seconded by Pazour to approve the following Mayoral appointment:
a. Kent Jackson, 2220 Timber Creek Drive, Civil Rights Commission, term expires 12-31-2018.
All in favor, motion carried.
Council Discussion Time:


Council Member Pazour noted that there was an article in the Marion Times regarding Courtney Reed. She noted both Courtney Reed and Ron Livingston are from Marion.  She noted that there are many creative people in Marion.
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Council Member Pazour stated that former Council Member Lammers is having surgery tomorrow.  She wished Mrs. Lammers well on her surgery.


Council Member Crawford encouraged everyone to attend the open house on Tuesday, April 1st from 4:30 p.m. to 6:30 p.m. at City Hall regarding the proposed roundabout at 7th Avenue and 7th Street.  He thanked those that attended tonight and presented comments especially those that made positive remarks about the Corridor project.


Council Member Draper thanked Phil High and his family for attending tonight’s Council meeting.


Council Member Draper presented interesting facts from 175 years ago in honor of Marion’s 175th year.


Mayor Bouska thanked everyone for their presentations and positive comments tonight.
Mayor Bouska adjourned the meeting at 8:00 p.m.





















____________________________








Snooks Bouska, Mayor

Attest:

____________________________

Beth J. Little, Assistant City Clerk

